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APPROVED 12-3-14 

Regular Meeting of the Casco Township Planning Commission 

November 12, 2014 - 7:00 PM 

 

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Bruce Barker, Lewis Adamson, Daniel Fleming, David Campbell, Dian Liepe and 

Judy Graff 

ABSENT:  Paul Macyauski was excused 

STAFF PRESENT:  Susan West, Recording Secretary 

ALSO PRESENT:  Alfred Ellingsen, Zoning Administrator, and Martin Super 

 

1.  Call to Order and review of agenda - Meeting was called to order at 7:04 pm.  There was an 

addition to the Agenda under Old Business, to-wit:  Maps  

 

2. Approval of minutes of 10/08/14 regular meeting - Motion by Graff, supported by Campbell, to 

approve the Minutes of the October 8, 2014 Regular Meeting upon making two corrections, to-

wit:  under 3a – add wording ”Casco Township” in front of the word mileage; and under 3b – add 

words “Allegan County” in front of the word Commissioners.   All in favor, MSC.     

 

3. Report from the Township Board Representative –   Judy Graff reported on the October, 2014 

Township Board Meeting as follows: 

 

a. Lt. Frank Baker from the Allegan County Sheriff’s Department informed the Board that 

they could either lease a car from the Sheriff’s Department or purchase their own.   If 

they choose to buy their own, the Sheriff’s Department could loan them one until same is 

purchased.   The Allegan County Sheriff’s Department will provide police coverage during 

the time the hired police officer is off duty.  Allan Overhiser will be interviewing persons 

for the position and will work out the final details.    Martin Super, of 7366 North Shore 

Dr., South Haven, MI 49090, stated that the Board may want to review a copy of the 

sheriffs’ union contract to see what is or is not allowed, i.e.:  change to the schedule of 

hours/days to be worked.  Graff stated that this is a good idea.  Graff further stated that 

the officer will start in January, 2015, or as soon thereafter as possible. 

b.  Tree trimming by the Allegan County Road Commission will soon be started along Blue 

Star Highway.  No prior notice will be given to residents. 

c. Allegan County Judge William A. Baillargeon gave an update on the drug program. 

d. The Township has no policy book at present.  Allan Overhiser provided a sample book for 

review. 

e. The storage building for the cemetery equipment should be done before the end of 2014 

and should not exceed $25,000 in cost. 

f. Matt Super has been appointed to the Zoning Board of Appeals and Joanna   Johanon 

Jessup volunteered and has been accepted to the Parks and Recreation Committee. 
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4. Report from the ZBA Representative – Ellingsen reported that there have been no requests 

heard since the last Planning Commission meeting. 

  

5. Report from Water/Sewer Representative -  No report 

 

6. Resolutions requiring Planning Commission action:  None 

 

7. New Business- 2015 Calendar – Chairman Barker provided a proposed 2015 Calendar for the 

Planning Commissioners’ review.  The date of the Annual Township Meeting has not yet been set 

and accordingly may need to be changed on this Calendar.  Chairman Barker asked for comments 

regarding the Special Joint Training Meeting scheduled for February 7, 2015, i.e.:   the date, 

whether this meeting is needed, etc.  Graff stated that she believes this meeting is important 

because it looks forward.   Campbell stated that he has always found this meeting to be helpful.  

Graff listed several topics that she believes should be on the Agenda for this meeting, i.e.:   the 

paving of Blue Star Hwy., road maintenance, the Bike Trail, and water and sewer update.  

Chairman Barker stated additional topics, i.e.:  update on the parks, reports regarding seniors, 

airport and hospital.  Campbell stated that the topic of policing should also be included on the 

Agenda. 

 

8. Old Business:    

 

a. Small Homes:   For review, a letter from Alfred Ellingsen to the Commissioners dated 

November 6, 2014 (Attachment 1 hereto), as well as a page from the Casco Township 

Zoning Ordinance Book prior to 2006 regarding mobile homes (Attachment 2 hereto), 

and a proposed Ordinance that was considered by the Township of Saugatuck, but never 

adopted (Attachment 3 hereto) was provided to the Commissioners.   Discussion 

regarding this matter was had, which included the following: 

 

i. Ellingsen stated that the Commissioners need to first consider what they want 

to accomplish regarding this matter, i.e.:  low income housing, housing for a 

blood relative, or energy efficient housing.  Chairman Barker stated that he 

didn’t believe that the Planning Commission wanted to address low income 

housing or the environmental impact issues at this time.  Graff stated that she 

believes the issue of young people and seniors leaving the area due to the cost 

of living here is an issue.   Also, the issue of housing a relative on the same 

property needs to be addressed. 

ii. Campbell stated that a person is aware of the Ordinances when he/she 

purchases a lot.  Also, if young people are leaving the area due to financial 

conditions, maybe we need to work on ways to create jobs.    Campbell further 

stated that he is not in favor of changing the Ordinances. 

iii. Fleming asked if there is a minimum room size requirement.  Ellingsen stated 

that a habitable room (i.e.:  living room, kitchen, bedroom) is required to be at 
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least 120 sq. ft.  Fleming asked if a house is required to have a bedroom.  

Ellingsen stated that it is and that the bedroom must have a door. 

iv. Martin Super stated that some property owners get around the Ordinances by 

building “fancy garages”.  Ellingsen stated that a garage may include living areas 

as long as it does not include a sleeping area. 

v. Fleming stated that he does not see a good reason for the 1,000 sq. ft. 

requirement 

vi. Chairman Barker stated that he believes the market will not allow for low 

income housing in the district West of Blue Star Hwy.  and that maybe an 

apartment building or a subdivision of small houses would make sense.  Graff 

stated that the issue of having a family member live on the same property 

would still need to be considered.  Chairman Barker agreed and further stated 

that Ellingsen has given options for this issue at the October, 2014 meeting, i.e.:  

building a duplex. 

vii. Chairman Barker asked if the current Zoning Ordinance Book included 

provisions for a duplex.  Ellingsen stated that it did not except for in the medium 

density zone.  Chairman Barker stated that he believes adding wording to the 

Ordinances regarding duplexes is a good idea. 

viii. Fleming asked what harm could come from changing the 1,000 sq. ft. 

requirement to 500 sq. ft.  Ellingsen stated that neighboring property owners 

might not be happy and it might decrease their property value.   Campbell 

stated that he believes it would have a negative impact on established residents 

to change the Ordinance now. 

ix. Ellingsen stated that he believes we need to know the public’s opinion regarding 

this matter. 

x. Chairman Barker asked if it is possible to lower the square footage requirement 

in one district and not another.  Ellingsen stated that it is. 

xi. Liepe stated that if someone wants to build a small house, why not give them a 

variance.  Ellingsen stated that a hardship must be given for a variance to be 

granted. 

xii. Chairman Barker suggested, and it was agreed, that this issue should be placed 

on the Agenda for the Special Joint Training Meeting scheduled for February 7, 

2014.   

xiii. Chairman Barker asked Ellingsen to provide proposed wording on duplexes for 

review. 

b.  Maps -   Ellingsen showed a copy of a proposed map for the Zoning Ordinance Book and 

stated that he believes the colors used on the map make it hard to read.    Chairman 

Barker asked Ellingsen to get some estimates of cost to have the maps printed 

elsewhere, using different colors. 

 

9. Public Comment – none 
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Motion to adjourn by Adamson, 2nd by Graff.   All in favor, MSC.  Meeting adjourned at 8:27 pm 

 

Minutes prepared by Susan West, Recording Secretary 

 

Next Meeting:  Regular Meeting on December 3, 2014 at 7:00 pm 

 

Attachment 1 - Letter from Alfred Ellingsen to the Commissioners dated November 6, 2014  

Attachment 2 - A page from the Casco Township Zoning Ordinance Book prior to 2006 regarding 

mobile homes  

Attachment 3 - A proposed Ordinance that was considered by the Township of Saugatuck, but never 

adopted  
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Attachment 1 
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